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discharge from the Navy with a Bad Conduct Discharge (BCD).  On 5 March 1995, the 
Convening Authority approved the SPCM sentence as adjudged.  Upon the completion of 
appellate review in your case, on 18 March 1996, you were discharged from the Navy with a 
BCD and assigned an RE-4 reentry code.     
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These 
included, but were not limited to, your desire for a discharge upgrade and contentions that:  (a) 
you successfully served over three and one-half years, (b) you made some mistakes due to the 
drug use, but you corrected your issues and would like to move forward in life, (c) a discharge 
upgrade is critical to your efforts, and (d) post-service you have made so many personal 
improvements, no longer use drugs, have completely turned your life around, and you continue 
striving to be better every day.  Additionally, the Board noted you checked the “Other Mental 
Health” box on your application but chose not to respond to the Board’s 27 April 2023 letter 
requesting evidence in support of your claim.   For purposes of clemency and equity 
consideration, the Board noted you provided advocacy letters that described post-service 
accomplishments.    
 
After thorough review, the Board concluded these potentially mitigating factors were insufficient 
to warrant relief.  The Board did not believe that your record was otherwise so meritorious to 
deserve an upgrade.  The Board concluded that significant negative aspects of your conduct 
and/or performance greatly outweighed any positive aspects of your military record.  The Board 
determined the record reflected that your misconduct was intentional and willful and 
demonstrated you were unfit for further service.  The Board also determined that the evidence of 
record did not demonstrate that you were not mentally responsible for your conduct or that you 
should not be held accountable for your actions.   
 
The Board also noted that, although it cannot set aside a conviction, it might grant clemency in 
the form of changing a characterization of discharge, even one awarded by a court-martial.  
However, the Board concluded that despite your contentions this was not a case warranting any 
clemency as you were properly convicted at a SPCM of serious drug-related misconduct.  The 
Board determined that illegal drug use by a Sailor is contrary to Navy core values and policy, 
renders such Sailors unfit for duty, and poses an unnecessary risk to the safety of their fellow 
Sailors.  As a result, the Board determined that there was no impropriety or inequity in your 
discharge, and the Board concluded that your misconduct and disregard for good order and 
discipline clearly merited your BCD.  While the Board carefully considered the evidence you 
submitted in mitigation, even in light of the Wilkie Memo and reviewing the record holistically, 
the Board did not find evidence of an error or injustice that warrants granting you the relief you 
requested or granting relief as a matter of clemency or equity.  Ultimately, the Board concluded 
the mitigation evidence you provided was insufficient to outweigh the seriousness of your 
misconduct.  Accordingly, given the totality of the circumstances, the Board determined that 
your request does not merit relief. 
 






